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Melancholy 
by Susan 
~~~~ 
 
He'd been sitting in the waiting room for an hour now. 
 
He'd done it before, too many times actually, but this  
time was different. She'd insisted that she didn't need  
an ambulance so he'd brought her here himself, and while  
he was sure she'd check out okay physically, he wasn't  
so sure about her emotional state. 
 
She'd said nothing to him on the ride to the hospital  
and barely said ten words to the nurse who led her back  
to the patient area. 
 
Walking over to the window, he pressed his forehead  



against the cool glass, and watched the rain coming  
down. 
 
And he waited some more. 
 
~~~~ 
 
"I'm ready to go home now," she finally said, walking  
right past him and pressing the elevator button. 
 
"What did the doctor say? Are you all right, Scully?"  
he asked anxiously, hurrying over to her side. 
 
"I'm fine, Mulder. Just take me home," she replied,  
staring straight ahead at the elevator buttons. 
 
Although it was obvious that she was anything but  
fine, he knew that pushing her to talk about something  
she didn't want to talk about was not the way to go  
right now. "Okay, but it's raining outside now. Here,  
take my coat," he offered, putting it around her  
shoulders. 
 
"Thank you," she said, her hand shaking as she pulled  
it more tightly around herself. 
 
"I can pull my car up to the door if you want," he  
suggested, already knowing what her response would be,  
but making the offer anyway. 
 
"I told you I'm fine." The elevator door opened then,  
and she quickly stepped out. "I just want to get out  
of here." 
 
Letting out a frustrated sigh, he yanked his keys out  
of his pocket and followed her. "So let's get out of  
here then." 



 
~~~~ 
 
They'd worked tough cases before and been emotionally  
put through the wringer more times than he could count,  
but what was it about Gerald Schnauz?  
 
What was it like for her to be helplessly trapped in  
that chair with her arms and mouth tightly taped? What  
was going through her mind as she watched him prepare  
to do to her what he did to those other women? 
 
Once he rescued her from that trailer, she'd left so  
quickly that they didn't get a chance to talk about  
any of it. Then they both had to give their statements  
to the police and go to the hospital, and they hadn't  
talked about any of it then either. 
 
So when would they talk about it? Was this another one  
of those times where she'd keep her emotions hidden  
from him and he'd just have to figure out how to deal  
with it? 
 
He didn't know why he should be surprised. After all,  
she'd done it before.  
 
Luther Boggs. Duane Barry. Donnie Pfaster. They'd all  
messed with her mind, but she'd kept her fears to  
herself afterwards, only briefly letting him in after  
he'd rescued her from Pfaster. 
 
And while part of him understood why she wanted to  
work through the aftermath by herself, they'd been  
together long enough now that he thought she trusted  
him to help her. 
 
Apparently, it wasn't long enough. 



 
~~~~ 
 
"Bitte hilf mir...hilf mir...bitte hilf mir..." she  
moaned over and over again, her voice eerie as it  
echoed inside the machine. 
 
He tried to grab her legs, then the table, and pull  
her out of the PET scanner, but the table kept moving,  
pulling her further and further into the dark until  
she was gone. 
 
"Scully!" he yelled, suddenly sitting up in bed, his  
chest and neck covered in sweat, his heart racing. 
 
Blinking furiously, his eyes darted around the room as  
he tried to get his bearings. Wiping the sweat off his  
forehead, he took a few deep breaths and reached for  
the phone to make sure she was okay, but then quickly  
stopped himself. 
 
If he called her now, what would he say?  
 
"Hey Scully, I just had a dream about you. You were  
speaking in German and begging me to help you and  
then you got sucked into a PET scan machine. Isn't  
that cool?" 
 
No, 3:35 in the morning probably wasn't the best time  
to call and tell her that. Not when she was sound  
asleep and he was a sweaty mess with his heart about 
to explode right out of his chest. 
 
Taking a few more deep breaths, he steadied himself,  
got out of bed, and headed to the bathroom. He  
splashed some cold water on his face and looked at  
himself in the mirror. His eyes were dark, the skin  



on his cheeks and neck flushed, his jaw tight. 
 
God, he almost lost her tonight.  
 
If he hadn't figured out what the headstones at the 
cemetery represented, if he hadn't found the motor  
home, seen the tooth on the keyring, or pounded in  
the window with that pipe, she could have ended up  
like Mary LeFante, her brain mutilated, her life  
over. 
 
The thought of losing her like that was crippling,  
and suddenly his heart was racing again and his legs  
felt weak. Leaning down, he rested his elbows on the  
sides of the sink and splashed more water on his face  
as he made himself breathe again. 
 
He had to call her, it didn't matter that it was in  
the middle of the night or that she might be sleeping. 
 
He had to hear her voice, and he had to hear it now. 
 
Wiping himself off with a towel, he went back into the  
bedroom and sat down on the bed. He was just about to  
grab his phone when it started ringing. 
 
He looked down at the familiar number on the screen  
and pressed the talk button immediately. "You okay,  
Scully?" he asked, his chest tightening as he tried  
to keep his voice calm. 
 
"Mulder, I..." she said softly. "I just..." 
 
"Scully, what is it? What's wrong?" His chest  
tightening even more, he stood up, nervously ran his  
hand through his hair. 
 



"Can you come over here?" she asked, her voice shaky. 
 
"Are you hurt? Do I need to take you back to the  
hospital? Just tell me what you need me to do," he  
said in a rush as he grabbed his jeans from the back  
of a chair, a t-shirt and some socks from the drawer. 
 
"I need to talk about what happened," she replied  
simply, though there was nothing simple about it. 
 
He stopped moving then and let her words sink in. 
 
She needed to talk to him. 
 
She didn't want to talk, she *needed* to talk, and  
he wanted nothing more than to be there for her. 
 
But then he needed for her to listen to him. 
 
"I think we both need to talk about it, Scully." 
 
He could hear her on the other end of the phone,  
softly breathing while she considered what he said.  
"I think you're right." 
 
"I'll be there as soon as I can, okay?" 
 
"Okay, but drive carefully. It's still raining." 
 
"I will," he replied, hanging up before she had a  
chance to change her mind. 
 
He quickly got dressed then, grabbed his phone and  
keys, and headed outside to the parking lot. It was  
only lightly raining now, and the harsh chill in the  
air that he'd felt earlier was gone. 
 



Tilting his head up so he could feel the misty rain  
on his face, he closed his eyes for a moment and  
breathed it in, then got into his car and drove off  
into the night. 
 
 
~end~ 
 
 
Thank you for reading. 
 
*In German, "bitte hilf mir" means "Please help me." 
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